



COMITÉ MARITIME INTERNATIONAL

EXCO EMEETING APRIL 2018

**Minutes of deliberations of the CMI Executive Council
held by email conference during the week commencing
16 April 2018, chaired by the President
from his office in Sydney**

President:	Stuart HETHERINGTON
Past-President:	Karl-Johan GOMBRII
Vice-President:	Giorgio BERLINGIERI
Vice-President:	Christopher DAVIS
Secretary-General:	Rosalie BALKIN
Treasurer/Head Office Director:	Peter VERSTUYFT*
Councillors:	Ann FENECH Tomotaka FUJITA John O'CONNOR Aurelio FERNANDEZ-CONCHESO Dieter SCHWAMPE Taco VAN DER VALK Alexander von ZIEGLER Luc GRELLET

*Peter Verstuyft did not participate in Agenda item 8(g).

The President, in preparation for this eMeeting, explained the procedures to be adopted. In essence, EXCO members were enjoined to peruse the documentation and submit first round comments to him and to the Secretary-General by close of business Tuesday, 17 April 2018. The responses were then collated and circulated to EXCO members the following day, for further second round comments the day after. Upon close of these second round comments, the President submitted a Final Round Document, with conclusions on Friday, 20 April 2018. It is upon these documents, and particularly the latter, that these minutes are prepared. Paragraph numbers of these minutes correspond to the Agenda which was sent to all EXCO members, with supporting annexures, during the week prior to 16 April 2018.

1. Opening remarks by the President

The President welcomed EXCO members to this virtual eMeeting, thanking those who had submitted the reports that were annexed to the Agenda.

A particular welcome was given to Rosalie Balkin and Aurelio Fernandez-Concheso for this, their first eMeeting since joining the Executive Council.

The President also congratulated Rosalie Balkin on the award given to her in the Australia Day's honours, inter alia, for her services to the maritime legal industry.

The President also reported on the loss of three honorary members of the CMI since the Genoa meeting last year, each of whom had made significant contributions to the work of CMI and their country's Maritime Law Association.

The President also reported that he had arranged for a floral tribute to be sent on behalf of the CMI for Francesco Berlingieri's funeral and an obituary to be placed in the Genoa newspaper. He also referred to the fact that in London the CMI would inaugurate an occasional memorial lecture to honour Francesco Berlingieri.

The Executive Council noted with sadness the passing since the Assembly meeting in Genoa of three notable officers of the CMI including past President Francesco Berlingieri (President ad honorem), Jan Ramberg (Honorary Vice-President) and Jose Ray (Honorary Vice-President) all of whom had made outstanding contributions to the CMI over many years. Their loss is felt by both the CMI and the Maritime Law Associations to which they belonged (Italy, Sweden and Argentina). They will be remembered at the Assembly meeting in London.

Giorgio Berlingieri expressed his gratitude to the Executive Council for holding the 2017 Assembly meeting in Genoa to honour his father.

President's opening remarks noted with thanks.

2. Minutes of Executive Council Meetings in Genoa on 7 and 8 September 2017 at the Bristol Palace Hotel, Genoa, Italy

Resolution: To adopt the Minutes of both meetings.

3. Financial and administration reports:

The reports of the Treasurer and materials tabled were noted with thanks to the Treasurer and Evelien Peeters. A line item referring to an "events balance" from the 2014 Hamburg Conference, but which contained no content, was agreed to be deleted by the Treasurer during the course of the meeting.

The accounts showing a surplus of €51,676 in 2017 and reserves standing at €661,798.40 at the end of 2017, and at the time of the meeting €783,098.06, were noted and approved.

The Audit Committee will be asked to report now that the accounts have been approved by the Executive Council.

Resolutions:

- 1. Outstanding amounts shown in the accounts due from Colombia, Uruguay and Venezuela prior to settlements in past years having been reached with them and approved many years ago (and implemented) be written off.**
- 2. If Lawrence Teh is unable to negotiate a settlement with the Philippines of its longstanding debts from a previous administration they also be written off as part of any settlement reached and approved by the Executive Council.**
- 3. Increase the salary of Evelien Peeters by €2,000 per annum.**

4. Collection of Financial Contributions: Report of Chris Davis

The report of Chris Davis was tabled and noted with thanks to him. It was noted that approximately 72% of subscriptions (net of "early bird" discount) of the 2018 subscriptions had been collected. Once again, both the early bird discount and the early mailing of invoices and reminder statements prior to the expiry

of the early bird discounts by Evelien Peeters has assisted with these timely payments. His report drew attention to the failures of the MLAs of East Africa and the Peoples Democratic Republic of Korea to pay subscriptions for the last three years and to the necessity for notice to be given to them of their likely expulsion at the Assembly in London on 9 November 2018. It was resolved that the President send them warnings to that effect.

The Executive Council commended Giorgio Berlingieri, the Italian MLA and the event organizer for an extremely successful seminar in Genoa last September and in particular the financial surplus which was generated.

Resolution: The President send notice to the MLAs of East Africa and the Peoples Democratic Republic of Korea that an expulsion motion will be moved at the Assembly in London on 9 November 2018 if their arrears were not paid in the intervening period.

5. Membership:

- (a) Consultative Membership: Association of Average Adjusters

Resolution: The Executive Council unanimously approved that it will recommend to the Assembly meeting in November that the Association of Average Adjusters be admitted to Consultative membership of the CMI.

- (b) In relation to an application for membership to the CMI by the Congolese MLA which Luc Grellet produced during the course of the meeting, the Executive Council has asked Luc Grellet to request from the Congolese MLA:

- (1) An English translation of the materials provided;
- (2) Confirmation, if it be not apparent from the materials provided, that the objects of the Association conform to CMI's, in accordance with Articles 3 and 1 of the CMI Constitution.
- (3) That the membership of the MLA also complies with the requirements of Article 3 of the CMI Constitution, namely that it is fully opened to persons who are involved in maritime activities or are specialists in maritime law and the Association presents a balanced view of the interests represented in the Association.
- (4) That the membership is drawn from a wide range of interests.
- (5) How, and in what amount, the Association levies subscriptions from its membership so that the Association can satisfy the Executive Council that it is and will be financially viable and able to meet the likely CMI subscription of €500 if it is admitted to CMI membership; and

6. Future Meetings:

- (a) Assembly Meeting: London, 9 November 2018

The Executive Council noted the arrangements contained in the draft programme for the meetings to be held in London on 7, 8 and 9 November 2018 and approved the arrangements for those meetings in London and thanked Andrew Taylor for his efforts in that regard.

- (b) Assembly and Colloquium - Mexico 2019: Report of Lawrence Teh.

The report of the Sub-committee on discussions with the Mexico MLA was noted.

Views were expressed by a number of Executive Councillors that so far as possible sessions to be organised for Young CMI members do not coincide with the Assembly meeting. It being envisaged that the Colloquium will have at least 2½ days for a work programme, in addition to the Executive Council meeting which would, as usual, be likely to take place on the preceding day.

The Ad Hoc Sub-committee of Lawrence Teh, Rosalie Balkin, Chris Davis and Aurelio Fernandez Concheso were thanked for assisting in the planning for this Colloquium.

Resolution: The Mexico MLA is authorised to make bookings with the Camino Real Polanco, or such other venue as the Mexico MLA, supported by the Exco Sub-committee, recommend and subject to the Guidelines for Colloquia and provided the President, Administrator and Secretary-General approved the terms of any contracts entered into.

(c) Conference in Tokyo 2020: Report of Tomotaka Fujita

The report of Tomotaka Fujita was noted and approved. In particular it was noted that negotiations had proceeded with the Japan Convention Service and considerable sponsorship had already been secured. Two possible venues have been identified as the Hotel New Ohteni and the Hotel Grand Prince Takanawa.

Resolution: The Japan MLA is authorised to contract with the proposed event organizer and the hotel which is ultimately recommended subject to the Guidelines for Conferences and provided the President, Administrator and Secretary-General approve the terms of any such contracts before they are entered into.

7. International Working Groups:

(a) Acts of Piracy and Maritime Violence

Andrew Taylor's report was noted and in particular that although reports of piracy and armed robbery had reached a 22 year low the Gulf of Guinea continues to be an area of danger, Somali piracy has not disappeared and reported incidents have doubled in the Philippines.

(b) Liability for Wrongful Arrest

There being no report from this IWG there was no discussion during the meeting. The President noted, however, that he has been in communication with the Rapporteur Ed Sweetman and that he and Aleka Mandaraka-Sheppard are meeting in London in the near future and will possibly be organizing a meeting of the International Working Group or an International Sub-committee meeting during the meeting in London in November.

(c) Liability of Classification Societies

The report of Karl Gombrii was noted in which he advised that there had been no recent developments in relation to the work of this IWG. The Classification Societies will need to endeavour over the next six months to ignite the interest of ship owners in the work. It was suggested by Luc Grellet that a meeting of the IWG in London later in the year might be appropriate.

(d) Maritime Law for Unmanned Craft

The report of Tom Birch Reynardson was noted and thanks expressed to him for all the work that he and his colleagues are doing in this most important topic, which is likely to occupy time

at both the Colloquium in Mexico in 2019 and the Conference in Tokyo in 2020. Whilst 20 responses to the Questionnaire have so far been received those MLAs who have not so far responded are encouraged to do so, given that this topic will be relevant to all nations who have any shipping. The IWG made a submission to the IMO's Maritime Safety Committee in February and intends to attend both the Legal Committee and the Maritime Safety Committee's meetings in April and May this year. Last year the MSC had adopted a resolution calling for a regulatory scoping exercise to be carried out and the Legal Committee will have before it at its forthcoming meeting a proposal by Canada that it should also engage in such a scoping exercise. A decision as to whether to hold an International Sub-committee meeting in London in November will be deferred until after the two IMO meetings have taken place. It is hoped that a short paper on the Liability Conventions will be finalized before the Legal Committee meeting.

Resolution: Appoint Tim Howse (UK), Miso Mudric (Croatia), Beatriz Huarte Melgar (Spain), Cecilia Severoni (Italy) and Leven Siano (Brazil) to the IWG.

(e) **Offshore Activities**

The report of Jorge Radovich was noted and approved. This reported on an option which is being pursued, namely to ascertain whether the United Nations Environmental Programme (UNEP) will be interested in working with the CMI in the preparation of an International Convention on Transboundary Pollution generated by Offshore Activities. The Executive Director of that organisation is a Norwegian environmentalist, Erik Solheim, who is known to Karl Gombrii, and Karl Gombrii is currently awaiting a response to an enquiry as to whether that organization would be interested in discussing this topic with the CMI. The Executive Council will await developments in that regard before making any further decisions concerning the future of this IWG.

(f) **Cybercrime**

In the absence of a report in relation to this topic (which John Hare has indicated he hopes to progress between now and the London meeting), there was no discussion by the Executive Council.

(g) **Fair Treatment of Seafarers in the event of a maritime accident (including Pandemic Response and Migration at Sea)**

The report of Paul Gill on the Pandemic Response aspects of the work of this IWG was noted with thanks by the Executive Council. He encouraged Executive Councillors whose MLAs had not responded to the Questionnaire to do so as soon as possible. A comparative analysis of the replies thus far received is being prepared.

A suggestion was made at the meeting that the Executive Council request MLAs to enquire from their respective governments whether they are complying with the IMO Guidelines on Fair Treatment of Seafarers. It was noted that Seafarers Rights International had forwarded a questionnaire to IMO Member States and presented the results to the IMO Legal Committee. Before suggesting that MLAs might become involved in making similar inquiries the Executive Council has decided to ask the Chair of the IWG to advise whether there would be any utility in MLAs making such enquiries of their governments.

Resolution: Appoint Valeria Eboli (Italy) to the IWG.

(h) **Judicial Sales**

Congratulations were expressed by the Executive Council to Ann Fenech and Alexander Von Ziegler for all the work they had done in arranging and participating in this Colloquium. The attendance of over 170 persons from 60 countries was a testament to the hard work that was

done in promoting this Colloquium, both internationally and domestically in Malta. The panelists who were all leaders in their fields are also deserving of considerable thanks and praise for giving up their time and participating in this important event for the future of this topic. A number of Executive Councillors have been active in seeking support from their governments and other governments also, for when this matter is next before UNCITRAL in New York on 29 June.

(i) Ship Financing Security Practices

The report of Ann Fenech was noted and tabled. It noted that the IWG needs to engage with financiers to ascertain their views on the applicability and utility of the Cape Town Convention should it be extended to ship finance. A draft questionnaire to be sent to financiers is in the course of preparation. Further responses to the questionnaire which the IWG has sent out are also sought.

(j) Cross-Border Insolvency

In the absence of a report from this group there was no discussion during the course of the meeting. The President noted, however, that he understood that consideration is still being given to the possibility of holding an IWG meeting in London in November.

(k) Polar Shipping

The comprehensive report of Aldo Chircop was noted. It is intended to hold an IWG meeting in London. The Executive Council also thanked Aldo Chircop for representing the CMI at the PAME meeting in February in Quebec City where he gave a paper on how CMI can contribute to enhancing Arctic marine safety and was also invited to participate in the shipping expert group meeting. Following the meeting he has been invited by the Canadian and USA joint chairs of the Shipping Experts Group to make an input with respect of the updating of the 17 recommendations contained in the Arctic Council's Arctic Marine Shipping Assessment Report 2009 by early June 2018. The work of this IWG will continue in relation to the Antarctic, Load lines, COLREGS and Passenger Rights sub-groups. This is a topic which it is anticipated will be of considerable interest to the 2020 Conference in Japan.

Resolution: Appoint of Phillip Buhler (USA) to the IWG.

(l) Ship Nomenclature

The report of Frank Nolan noted that four responses to the questionnaire had been received to date. Encouragement needs to be given to MLAs to respond as soon as possible as it will be necessary to issue a second questionnaire. The IWG intends to convene a meeting in London.

(m) Restatement of the General Principles of Lex Maritima

In the absence of a report from this IWG there was no discussion concerning this topic. The President reported that he had discussed the lack of progress with this IWG when he was in Antwerp with its Chair, Eric Van Hooydonk, and noted since then there had been considerable email activity between the members of the IWG and it is hoped that something will be produced by them before London and it is anticipated that they will convene a meeting in London.

Resolution: Appoint Andrea La Mattina (Italy) and Leven Siano (Brazil) to the IWG.

8. Standing Committees

(a) Carriage of Goods

The report of Tomotaka Fujita was noted. The issue of "blockchain" bills of lading was commented on with interest by Executive Councillors.

Resolution: The Executive Council authorised the IWG to set up a sub-group within this Standing Committee to consider the issue of "blockchain" bills of lading and to appoint others to it, if necessary. In any event the Standing Committee is requested to consider urgently whether the Rotterdam Rules adequately provide for carriage of goods transactions by means of technological innovations, such as blockchain, and if so, to liaise with UNCITRAL in formulating a press release or other document (which could be a paper) which can be released for dissemination to MLAs so that they can alert their governments and suggest that this is another reason why the Rotterdam Rules need to be ratified. If the Standing Committee feels, on the other hand, that further work is necessary to ensure that the Rotterdam Rules do permit such technology to be utilised, what steps they believe necessary to achieve that objective.

(b) General Average and Interest Rates

The report of Taco van der Valk was noted. A recommendation in relation to interest rates for the York-Antwerp Rules 2004 will be made in advance of the Assembly meeting in London later in the year.

(c) Marine Insurance

The report of Joe Grasso was noted, in which there are plans for the Standing Committee to meet in London on either 8 or 9 November. The Standing Committee is continuing to liaise with the IWG on Unmanned Ships to identify areas in which they might collaborate and it is also working on a report of the potential impact of the UK Insurance Act 2015 which it is hoped will be ready to be presented in November at the London Assembly meeting. The President noted that in the course of the conduct of this meeting there had been communications with Joe Grasso and Tom Birch Reynardson expressing interest in having a joint meeting of these two groups to take advantage of the presence in London of such an important marine insurance market in order to ascertain the current thinking in relation to liability issues that arise from the use of autonomous ships.

(d) Young CMI Members

The report of John Hare and the draft Rules which he has prepared for a CMI Young Persons Essay Prize were considered. The following comments were made concerning his report and the Rules. It was suggested that submissions should be in either English or French but if supplied in other languages than English or French a translation should be submitted. It was also noted that if any of the three judges do not understand either the English or the French language it may be necessary to appoint a replacement judge or judges to determine the quality of that particular paper. Discussion also took place concerning whether or not it would be appropriate for the CMI to meet the costs of translation and whilst some supported that suggestion, others considered that it might open a Pandora's box and leave the CMI exposed to considerable expense. On balance it was felt that the entrant should be responsible for providing the translation leaving open the possibility in appropriate circumstances to meet the reasonable costs of translation. It was also agreed that the publication of the successful entrant should make reference to the fact that it was the winner of the CMI Prize in the particular year in which it was awarded. It was also proposed that an entrant could submit an essay based on or a summary of a thesis, book or any publication which he or she already had published. It is

suggested that John Hare and Young CMI members consider making any appropriate amendments to the Rules to take account of these factors. John O'Connor volunteered his services should it be necessary for alternative judges to be appointed to consider a French language submission. No other suggestions have been made by the Executive Council as to appropriate persons who might be judges. In the circumstances John Hare will be asked to take a leading role, and perhaps be one of the judges himself, and in appointing two colleagues at least for next year's prize, to be announced at the Assembly meeting in November in London together with the names of the judges and the topic to be considered.

(e) **Implementation and Promotion of Maritime Conventions**

In the absence of any report there was no discussion of this IWG.

(f) **Database of Judicial Decisions on International Conventions**

The report of Lawrence Teh was noted. Only 12 MLAs had responded to his March 2017 request to nominate a responsible person to be the co-ordinator of responses from the MLA only and a few MLAs had provided material for the database. All MLAs need to be encouraged to supply details, particular as at this early stage it is only three years' worth of decisions in their jurisdiction relating to the limited number of Conventions that have been identified, in respect of which their case notes need to be supplied. Chris Davis raised the issue concerning the warranty that MLAs were being required to agree to when submitting material and as to whether it is too onerous.

Resolution: Lawrence Teh is to discuss the warranty that MLAs are required to give when submitting material with Professor Girvin.

(g) **Nominating Committee**

The Executive Council noted that the terms of the President, Vice-President, Giorgio Berlingieri and Executive Councillor, Tomotaka Fujita will expire at the Assembly meeting in London and that the first terms of Executive Councillors Taco van der Valk and Luc Grellet expire at the Assembly meeting in London.

Resolution: The Executive Council will nominate Peter Verstuyft to the Nominating Committee for a further term as Treasurer and Head Office Administrator.

(h) **Planning Committee**

Rosalie's report was noted and her suggestion to include some younger CMI members in the Committee was approved.

(i) **Constitution Committee**

The report of Jean Francois-Peters to the effect that the CMI corporate housekeeping carried out in Genoa had regularized the CMI's position and been published in the Annexes du Moniteur belge of 16 November 2017. He also noted that that the Constitutional amendments had also been published in the Annexes du Moniteur belge of 21 March 2018. He had reminded the Executive Council that in future it will be appropriate at each Assembly meeting where there is any change of officers to produce minutes which are signed at the Assembly meeting and then forwarded to him to be filed without waiting for the following Assembly meeting to approve the minutes as would usually take place in so far as all other matters dealt with at the Assembly are concerned. It is also noted by Luc Grellet that he will remind the President of the French MLA that translations of the Constitution and of the Assembly minutes into French need to be prepared.

(j) Charitable Trust

The report from Tom Birch Reynardson for the Charitable Trust noted that funds under management as at 3 April 2018 were £585,722 which is a 4% drop in value since August 2017.

9. Publications

(a) Yearbook and News Letter; LinkedIn; CMI Website upgrade

The report of Taco van der Valk was noted with thanks and approval by the Executive Council. The President particularly commended the first issue of the News Letter which Taco van der Valk and Evelien Peeters had produced since taking over the responsibility from Giorgio Berlingieri. They are also working in conjunction with the Belgian website developer Via Victor to update the website. Preparations for the Yearbook 2017 and News Letter 2018/2 are also progressing. They are keen to obtain material from MLAs for inclusion in the News Letters and also for the CMI LinkedIn page. Exco members have been asked to encourage the Chairs of their MLAs to send in material, including reports on seminars and meetings etc, links to papers which have been given and/or photographs of meetings or events, to Evelien in the Antwerp office for new issues.

(b) CMI Brochure

The brochure which had been prepared for delegates at the Malta Colloquium was commended. It was noted by the President that it contains information current at 2018 and will need to be updated in any subsequent years that it is going to be reproduced. The artwork is available in the Antwerp office so that it can be reproduced in the future.

10. CMI Regional office in Singapore

It was reported by Lawrence Teh during the course of the meeting that approval had been granted by the Singapore authorities for the continuation of this office. He has also reported that the CMI has the assistance and support of the Maritime and Port Authority of Singapore and as long as that support continues, CMI's yearly request for renewal is likely to be granted. Until such a renewal is not granted the CMI does not need to make a decision as to whether to move its representative office or to incorporate a branch in Singapore. Lawrence Teh was commended for the visits, which he has made to Asian NMLAs in the past 12 months.

11. EU Representation

In the absence of a report there was no discussion on this agenda item.

12. EU General Data Protection Regulation in force 25/5/18

It was noted that organisations such as the CMI will have to prepare policies and introduce processes in order to comply with this EU Regulation.

Resolution:

Executive Councillors who are based in the EU will confirm that the CMI is compliant or, if not, what it needs to do to achieve compliance. Giorgio Berlingieri reported that a working group has been set up by the Italian MLA to deal with this issue and its report will be supplied to the CMI Executive Council Sub-committee, comprising Giorgio Berlingieri, Taco van der Valk, Dieter Schwampe and Luc Grellet to report to the President as soon as possible before 25 May 2018

when the provisions of the regulation come into force. It was also suggested that Jean Francois-Peters be asked to assist, as it will be the Belgian authorities that will check whether CMI complies with the GDPR.

13. CMI - The Future

The report of Stephen Knudtzon was noted and in particular the ambition of the Sub-committee that was appointed after the Genoa meeting to conclude its work before November and the Assembly meeting in London.

14. Correspondence

- (a) Dieter Schwampe's email dated 27 March 2018 concerning cybercrime and the importance of constant vigilance was noted.
- (b) The correspondence received from Cyprus concerning possible membership of the CMI was noted. The President has asked Ann Fenech to liaise with those who have corresponded and have enquired about Cypriot membership in the last couple of years.

15. List of IWGs and Standing Committees for review

The Executive Council noted that as a result of decisions taken at this meeting the list will need to be amended.

Resolutions:

- (1) **The Secretary-General, with the assistance of the President, will review the work of the IWGs and Standing Committees with a view to ascertaining whether the mandate given by the Executive Council and/or the scope for which the groups and Standing Committees were constituted is being performed or complied with and/or whether there are still activities to be carried out to achieve a final resolution and to report back to the Executive Council in London.**
- (2) **Appoint Giorgio Berlingieri to the Standing Committee on Implementation and Promotion of Maritime Conventions (Agenda item 8(e)).**

16. Future Executive Council Meetings

It was noted that there will be two Executive Council meetings in London on 8 November 2018 (at the Caledonian Club) and on 9 November 2018 after the Assembly Meeting at the IMO.

17. (I) IMO Future Meetings

(II) November 2017 meeting: Maritime Cyprus Article

The dates of forthcoming meetings of the IOPC Fund (30 April to 3 May 2018), the IMO Legal Committee (23 to 27 April 2018) and the IMO MSC Committee (16 to 25 May 2018) and the report of the 30th Session at IMO Headquarters in London setting out IMO vision and strategic directions were all noted.

18. General Business

The Executive Council noted that Deucalion Rediadis had suggested that Ashraf el Swefy (a prominent Egyptian lawyer from Alexandria) might be a suitable person to apply for provisional membership with a view to forming a Maritime Law Association in Egypt. As Lawrence Teh will be visiting Egypt it was suggested that he could usefully make contact with this person.

19. Closing remarks by President.

The President thanked EXCO members for their participation, and his assistant, Melissa Matheson, for her hard work in preparing all papers throughout the week.

The President noted that EXCO Councillors have a lot of work to do in the next two months in seeking to obtain support from as many countries as possible for the Judicial Sales project being put on the UNCITRAL agenda on 29 June. The President urged EXCO members to take a personal interest in obtaining their country's support at that meeting. He asked them to enlist the support of their judges to put pressure on the government bureaucracy they might find that has some effect. If there are any countries that EXCO have close contact with in their region (or are responsible for liaising with another national association as part of their Executive Council responsibilities) could they please urge those MLAs to speak to their government (the President has sent separate emails some EXCO members on that topic). The President asked that they impress upon them the importance of having their country's delegation actually present in New York on 29 June to support it or if they are unable to do that to send a note verbale to the UNCITRAL Secretariat in plenty of time before that meeting.

STUART HETHERINGTON
PRESIDENT

ROSALIE BALKIN
SECRETARY-GENERAL